
WO R KS H O P  P RO C E E D I N G S  

The October 1985 ;login: carried
seven papers from the December
1984 Graphics Workshop, held in
Monterey. In Atlanta, in June
1986, Reidar Bornholt accosted me
with questions about the “pro-
ceedings” for the 1985 workshop.
When I got back to El Cerrito
(where the USENIX office was
then situated), I asked, and a dusty
manila envelope was produced. A
photo-offset Proceedings was
available by September. It was the
first workshop so memorialized. 
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Since the writing of the August
SAGE update, many of the transi-
tional arrangements necessary to
form a new, independent SAGE
have come to pass. First and fore-
most, we held elections for the
new Board. The SAGE Board con-
sists of Geoff Halprin, Trey Harris,
Doug Hughes, Andrew Hume,
Chris Palmer, David Parter, Tom
Perrine, Stephen Potter, and Pat
Wilson. 

Then, from July 29th to the 31st,
the new Board met for a strategic
planning session and first Board
meeting of the new SAGE. We
elected our officers: Tom Perrine is
now the president, Pat Wilson the
vice president, and Andrew Hume
is secretary/treasurer. We then
spent nearly all of our time plan-
ning for the short and medium
term, and doing preliminary long-
term brainstorming. 

In the short term, our efforts are
focused on creating a stable, trans-
parent, and responsible organiza-
tion. Without a strong foundation,
further efforts would be futile. The
Interim Board did great work here,
providing us with a corporation,
bylaws, and legal structure. They
also chose an association manage-
ment company (AMC), and at the

meeting we selected an executive
director. By the time you read this,
we will have likely completed
arrangements with the AMC and
will have introduced it and our ex-
ecutive director to SAGE. 

We continue to work in the short
term, with the support of the
USENIX Board, on moving SAGE
member services to our control.
We hope to finish well before the
LISA ’05 conference. We also
formed a number of strategic com-
mittees, described in the August
Memo to Members, to build vari-
ous parts of a stable SAGE, such 
as partnerships, development of
sponsors, membership, communi-
cations, and leadership. 

Leadership is a special focus of the
new SAGE. We have formed a
highly independent, non-Board
Leadership Committee. The Lead-
ership Committee will be the
nominating committee for elec-
tions, but will stay active between
elections to engage and encourage
volunteers, helping to develop
present and future leaders of
SAGE. Greg Rose has graciously
consented to serve as chair of the
Leadership Committee. 

We then went beyond our institu-
tional efforts and examined the
mission of SAGE. SAGE is dedicat-
ed to individual support and edu-
cation, advancing our profession
as a whole, and serving the wider
public interest in system adminis-
tration. That’s a broad mandate,
and hard to distill. We aim to pro-
vide our membership year-round
with the community experience
LISA conferences offer. Education,
communication, and research all
fall under this effort. 

Now we have to decide which pro-
grams we want to revive or start,
in what order, and how we deliver
on them. SAGE’s work up to and
including LISA ’05 will aim to an-
swer these questions. We will be
presenting our medium-range
plans there at the Community
Meeting and BoF sessions. We’ll

want to hear which member ser-
vices SAGE members want, and
how best to deliver them. Board
members will be there all week
and will welcome input from pres-
ent or potential SAGE members.
Please strongly consider attending
LISA this year to see and shape the
future of SAGE, as well as for the
excellent technical and training
programs that LISA offers.

Speaking personally, I have en-
joyed serving on the SAGE Board 
a great deal so far. The engage-
ment and energy—and, honestly,
fun times—at the meeting were a
hopeful sign of things to come. I
hope you join us in building an 
effective organization focused
solely on our profession. Please, 
if you wish to get involved or 
have feedback on the future of
SAGE, don’t hesitate to contact 
us at board@sage.org. 

U S ACO : TH E  U S A  COM P UTI N G  O LYM P I A D

R O B  K O L S T A D
USACO Head Coach 

You probably know that USENIX
is a major sponsor of the USA
Computing Olympiad, a 13-year-
old organization that serves pre-
college computer enthusiasts
around the world. The Computing
Olympiad has these goals:

Provide pre-college students with
opportunities to sharpen their
computer programming skills to
enable them to compete success-
fully at the international level.

Enhance the quality of pre-college
computer education by providing
students and teachers with chal-
lenging problems, training materi-
als, and competitions that empha-
size algorithm development and
problem-solving skills.

Recognize excellent students with
outstanding skills in computer sci-
ence and encourage them to pur-
sue the profession.
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Provide educational, motivational,
and competitive materials in the
form of programming competi-
tions and Web-based training.

The 2004–05 season has been ex-
traordinarily successful in achiev-
ing these goals. The Training Pages
are approaching 30,000 logins per
month by students in the 90 differ-
ent countries that utilize the
USACO training facilities. The
mailing list has over 18,000 mem-
bers; participation in our monthly
contests (held during the academ-
ic year) will soon top 1,000 elite
programmers per contest.

The most recent achievement was
the USA Invitational Computer
Olympiad held June 1–9 at Col-
orado College in Colorado
Springs, Colorado. The 15 best
U.S. competitors matched skills
against the best from Bulgaria,
Canada, China, and Poland. Veter-
an senior Alex Schwendner
emerged victorious, edging out
silver medalists Eric Price, Filipek
Wolski from Poland, and Chuen-
guag Zhu from China.

Among the innovations this year
was the second of six rounds: the
speed competition. Unlike most
programming contests, where the
action cannot be compared favor-
ably to watching paint dry, the
speed competition was suspense-
ful. Competitors were given a
problem requiring 5–10 minutes
to solve. The first solution earned
the most points, with declining
points until half the competitors
had completed it. At that point,
the sub-round closed. Because
contestants incur a small penalty
for wrong answers, later correct
answers may score more points.
With almost a dozen tasks and two
dozen programmers, and nonstop
action, several competitors kept
neck-and-neck for the lead!

The Olympiad was also used to
choose the four U.S. students who
will represent our country at the
International Olympiad, to be held
in Nowy Sacz, Poland, August

18–25. Veterans Eric Price and
Alex Schwendner will be joined 
by John Pardon and Matt Mc-
Cutcheon in vying for the gold
against 300 students from over 
75 other countries.

The USACO continues to strive 
to accomplish its mission with 
expanding programs and qualify-
ing events. If you’d like to assist 
or if your organization would like
to support the USACO, please
contact Rob Kolstad at
kolstad@usenix.org.
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The following information is pro-
vided as the annual report of the
USENIX Association’s finances.
The accompanying statements
have been reviewed by Michelle
Suski, CPA, in accordance with
Statements on Standards for Ac-
counting and Review Services is-
sued by the American Institute of
Certified Public Accountants. Ac-
companying the statements are
several charts that illustrate where
your USENIX and SAGE member-
ship dues go. The Association’s
complete financial statements for
the fiscal year ended December 31,
2004, are available on request.

F I N A N C I A L  STATE M E NT  S U M M A RY

USENIX continues to be a healthy
organization. In 2003 and 2004,
we managed to have a modest in-
crease in our net assets, which en-
abled us to replenish the Reserve
Fund. At the beginning of the
2004 fiscal year, USENIX pro-
duced a balanced budget. Howev-
er, we incurred a slight deficit of
$74K in operations, which was
mainly due to lower than project-
ed attendance at the USENIX An-
nual Technical Conference. This
was largely offset by the fourth-
quarter performance of the Re-
serve Fund. USENIX ended the

year with an increase in net assets
of $218K.

U S E N I X  M E M B E R S H I P  D U E S  

A N D  E X P E N S E S

USENIX averaged 5,700 members
in 2004, an 11% drop from the
previous year. Of these, half opted
for SAGE membership as well.

Chart 1 shows the total USENIX
membership dues revenue
($632K) for 2004, divided into
membership types. Chart 2 pre-
sents how those dues were spent.
Note that all costs for producing
conferences, including staff, mar-
keting, and sales and exhibits, are
covered by revenue generated by
the conferences.

OTH E R  U S E N I X  P RO G R A M S

Chart 3 describes how the money
allocated to student and outreach
programs and standards activities
($200K) was spent in 2004. Chart
4 shows how the USENIX admin-
istrative expenses were allocated.
(The category “Misc.” covers such
items as legal fees, elections, re-
newals, taxes, licenses, and bank
charges.)

SAG E

Chart 5 shows SAGE revenue
sources for 2004 (primarily mem-
bership dues of $145K and the
$114K revenue share from its
sponsorship of the LISA confer-
ence). Chart 6 shows all SAGE 
expenses (a total of $226K).
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The biennial election of USENIX’s
Board of Directors will be held in
the spring of 2006. The USENIX
Board has appointed Kirk McKu-
sick to serve as chairman of the
Nominating Committee. The com-
position of this committee and in-
structions on how to nominate in-
diviuals have been sent to USENIX
members electronically and pub-
lished on the USENIX Web site.


